FACULTY ASSEMBLY MINUTES
DATE:  August 15, 2012
ATTENDING:  T. Aftanas, S. Beck, R. Berry, C. Blatt, J. Britt, S. Buerdsell, C. Cornforth, T. Craig, D. Cresap, C. Dale, M. Davis, F. DeCaria, J. Doolin, D. Fitzgerald, B. Fulton, M. Glass, M. Goldstein, M. Grubor, R. Guy, D. Hans, C. Harbert, K. Herrington, S. Hupp, L. Ingram, M. Kahl, C. Kefauver, J. Keyser, J. Kriechbaum, A. Kuca, J. Lantz, R. Lucki, R. Malek, M. Marlin, J. Marth, M. Merz, B. Peterman, T. Naples, J. Plesa, D. Poffenberger, J. Reho, J. Remias, C. Riter, C. Rogerson, D. Roth, D. Ryan, C. Sergakis, P. Sharma, L. Shelek, W. Slider, D. Stoffel, J. Tully, J. Tyburski, J. VanFossan, A. Vavra, M. Watson, G. Winland, M. Wycherley, D. Yadrick.
ABSENT:  K. Silvestri, M. Stephens, C. Stokes

The meeting was called to order by Dr. Pam Sharma, President, at   12:41 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   Copies of the April 2012 Faculty Assembly meeting were not available for review.  Approval is tabled until next meeting. 

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES:
1.  Due to non-returning faculty, a vacancy exists for Vice President of Faculty Assembly.  Chris Riter was nominated and approved for this position. 

2.  Three positions now vacant on Faculty Exec.  Kathy Herrington made a motion to submit a ballot to faculty to select replacements for these positions; seconded by Terri Craig.   


Action:   Secretary will distribute list of faculty to all members of the Assembly to select new Exec 

members prior to next meeting.

3.  Standing Committee memberships were reviewed and revised.  The list will be forwarded to the President’s Office for final changes of staff and administrative membership prior to distribution.
For this meeting, Committee reports were taken first to allow more time after for discussion of new topics
COMMITTEE REPORTS:
A.  
ASSESSMENT:  Meeting scheduled after the general meeting today
B.
CURRICULUM:  Meeting in September 2012.  Kathy Herrington reported that great progress was made with getting CP and AAS programs into compliance with Series 11.   Focus will now turn to getting the 2+2 programs in compliance with Series 11 and down to 60 hours.  Program Directors planning to present changes need to get paperwork into committee by October for initial reading.  She also stated that Dr. Olshinsky would like to see a Physical Therapy assistant program considered.  Reminder that forms have changed – please use correct forms.

C.
DISTANCE EDUCATION:   No meeting.
D. 
ENROLLMENTS MANAGEMENT:  No meeting.
E. 
ACF:  Mark Goldstein reported that a 2-day meeting retreat to design comprehensive legislative package for upcoming legislative session.  The West Virginia Advisory Council of Faculty 2012-2013 Issues – Creating a Culture of Student Success” was distributed listing the initiatives for this year.  Faculty were asked to read the initiatives and respond to ACF’s request for endorsement.  Mike Davis asked about the initiative related to the percentage of FT faculty.  Mark stated that, while there is some resistance to the reduction to 20%, this is a mandate for very community college to reach 20% tenured full time.  He stated we have one of the higher percentages of tenured faculty, but this will be changing with retirements. Referring to the initiatives, Mark explained that the HEPC Higher Education Policy Commission has policy control over colleges and universities.  The Council of Community and Technical College Education has their own council and meetings.   
Mark explained that the governor’s request for a 7.5% take back did not include K-12, therefore, the chancellor of the HEPC was going to the governor to request higher education be removed as well.   Mark will share his statement with us when received.  It helps if faculty are proactive and contact the governor and legislators with same request.  A request will also be made for a 2.5 to 3% increase in faculty salaries.    Marian asked if a letter could be prepared for faculty to use and submit to legislators.  Mark stated this could be done.

Action:  Mark Goldstein will share the chancellor’s request as well as a sample letter for faculty to 
use in contacting the Governor or other legislators.

Mark Goldstein made a motion to accept ACF initiatives for 2012-2013.  Seconded by Frank DeCaria.  No discussion.  Motion unanimously passed.
Mark Goldstein also reported on the 2012 Great Teachers Workshop.  Sherri Buerdsell and Joyce Britt attended from WVNCC.  He will also be sharing the announcement for the 2013 Great Teacher’s Seminar.
F. 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS:  Rita Berry reported there were no summer meetings.  From last year, there were pay increases and President presented the new construction for which bids went out last week.
G.
INSTITUTIONAL TECHNOLOGIES:  No meeting.
H. 
LRC:  No meeting.
I.
GENERAL EDUCATION:  Meeting scheduled following Faculty assembly today
J.
MERIT:  Discussion will be held under New Business.
K. 
BUDGET:  No meeting.
L.
PROMOTION:  No meeting.
M.
FERC:  Discussion will be held under New Business.
N.
TEXTBOOK AFFORDABILITY:  No meeting.
O.
OTHERS?  N/A
NEW BUSINESS:
MERIT – LISA INGRAM

Lisa reported the Merit committee met on August 14 to align FERC dates.  It was noted that faculty want to know if they are eligible for merit prior to submitting merit packets.  The decision was made that packets would go to the VPAA no later than the 3rd Friday in March after the Division Chair has reviewed it to determine eligibility.  The Committee will have recommendations to the President by the last Friday in April, giving Peggy Carmichael time to get Faculty Appointment letters out in May.  This also eliminated the need for verification from division chairs.  The VPAA will already having everything… her sending the packets to committee is now verification..

 

The ID and documentation form has changed.  This form serves all purposes.  #9, #17, and #18 deal with professional development and recruitment.  In order to request merit points for 17 and 18, one must first verify one activity to meet their job description, as well as show membership in a professional organization.  In order to request points for #9, there must be an initial recruitment activity to meet the job description. It is specified under PD and service, how we can document membership in a professional organization. For membership, show copy of membership card, certificate of membership, email/letter from organization, or proof of payment of dues.   The  form was revised on 8/14 so be sure you are using the current form with these items included when you complete your merit packet.  No other forms changed.   This form has been prepared to permit typing on the form without rearranging the document.  Reminder to faculty - Get preapprovals for conferences, etc. to use for merit.  All forms located on the HR website.   

 

Several faculty had questions how many applied for and how many received Merit.  Carol Cornforth stated that we should ask for the totals of applied, approved, and the level received.  

 

            MOTION:   Carol Cornforth made a motion to request for faculty assembly the totals for merit application, merit recipients, and the levels received;  Seconded by Delilah Ryan.  No further discussion.  Motion approved.

FERC – KATHY HERRINGTON

Kathy Herrington reported for the FERC Committee.  Some clarifications were made to the FERC documents.  
· Recall Assembly voted that summer teaching would give someone a 3.  This was agreed.  Vicki uncomfortable with this since not everyone has the opportunity to do overloads in summer.   
· Sherri Buerdsell did a survey around May 15.   
· Rubric is only used on classroom observation form.  Removed all the NA items for a more definitive rubric.

· In Mid-May, Vicki asked that columns be added to form for retention and success rates.  This does not affect points.   
Faculty felt it is not fair to compare some courses to others.  Kathy stated Dr. Olshinsky wants this data in there.   Beginning numbers will be taken from enrollment two weeks into the semester and finishing students will identify retention.  Success rate will be identified as a “C” or better in this case.  “W”’s will be counted as non-completers.  The final column, % of grades “C” or better.   There is concern having retention as success data could hurt some, not others.  Per Dr. Olshinsky’s directive, he wants the data collected to consider in terms of improving retention and success rates.  Faculty don’t want to water down requirements.   IR will be giving us report information, submissions will be electronic.  

Linda asked if IR was supplying the data.  Kathy stated the course evaluations could not be generated individually.  Carol Cornforth stated we are evaluated on certification exams in programs, and there is no option to dummy down…must have knowledge/skills for certification.  

Terry Craig asked if everything is electronic, how do we verify information….. scan it is the answer.

Chris Kefauver stated he sees a problem with considering “D” a failure.  Only Health Sciences programs require “C” or better.  A grade of “D” should not be a failure to others.   Kathy explained that we could argue this one perhaps. If a “D” is acceptable as a passing grade by the college, it should not be considered a failure in terms of success rates.  John Plesa  noted that we AW those who don’t show up and we can’t force students into seats.  It is unfair to count this against us.   Kathy stated they did back up the enrollment for census day.  Connie Dale stated that they are taking away our academic freedom by expecting watering down and we are being told how to do our grades.  John Plesa said just the different number of class sizes will affect this difference in percentage of students lost or not passing.  Kathy reports Dr. Olshinsky says this is the document being used this year.  If we feel there are problems, we will need to take additional steps.  Connie stated concern if this becomes part of official record.    John Plesa believes this data is not being used in some way.  Kathy recommends these concerns be taken back to the VPAA and President.   Michelle Watson asked why must it be on that particular FERC document, why not another form for this data?   Kathy was told it is on the evaluation form so it will be a discussion point for the division chair and faculty member to further discuss retention and success strategies.   Rita Berry stated that in the case of health science students, if they withdraw or are unsuccessful in one class, they must withdraw from others due to pre/corequisites, making retention much lower.  
Kathy asked that faculty look at the document carefully and send something to FERC if they want further discussion on this topic with the VPAA and President. 


MOTION:  John Plesa made a motion to have the retention/success component removed from the 
evaluation packet as this data can individually be provided to the division Chairs by IR for 

discussion as part of our one-on-one discussion with them.  Motion seconded by Linda Shelek.  No 

discussion.  Motion approved.
Mike Davis mentioned another issue related to FERC.  He stated we have listened for two days about the upcoming HLC accreditation visit and the need for faculty involvement.  They took the self evaluation out of the process; it is done but does not count in points for the evaluation.  If it is included, it should count for something in the evaluation process.  In the spirit of collegial governance, this should be counted or completely done away with.   

Discussion involved the concern over self evaluation being omitted completely.   Kathy said they were told the purpose of the self-evaluation is to evaluate yourself but points don’t count.   VPAA and President say it will not count.  Kathy explained the points for self evaluation will not count as faculty evaluating themselves could give themselves all 3’s making the points less valid.    Pam Sharma stated that Division Chairs have data to go on.  Perhaps we can pull together some data to see if this overinflation is factual based on last couple of years.   

Dave Stoffel stated that, if this is all data driven, why do it in the first place.  It seems like a waste of time to fill out the form.  Mike Davis stated it gives the appearance of collegiality.

Carol Cornforth explained how the evaluation process is intended to be from a business/management perspective:  When you self-evaluate and supervisor evaluates, the information is used in the employee/supervisor discussion which then leads to the supervisor’s final evaluation.  It was her understanding that this is the process in place here.  The supervisor can make the final report based on facts and discussions. The same thing goes for goals….faculty establish them, collaborate with supervisor, and then evaluate. Division chair must have meaningful discussion with faculty. 

Mark Goldstein added that the rubric is in place for this year.  Sherri Buerdsell did the survey and did not get many comments when she requested them.  He also pointed out his concern over using 3 for enthusiastic, etc when this should be good, average, poor, etc. 
Kathy pointed out that a full professor will only be observed every three years.  If happy with it, no need to redo.  If unhappy with last one, can ask for a new one.  New faculty will be observed every year for three years. 

ANOTHER ISSUE NOT RELATED TO FERC related to degree evaluations.  When a faculty member signs into NOW and runs a degree evaluation on a student, the faculty member’s name and “N” number appear at the top right.  It is recommended to have students print out their own degree evaluations or sign in as the student.

Carol Cornforth initiated discussion about the E-mail from the Distance Education Coordinator regarding Blackboard and the loading of students on August 14, one day after faculty return.  She objected to this happening and requested they be loaded on Friday, August 17.  Kim Patterson responded that she will do so for Carol.  Carol noted that some faculty do work ahead before returning.    Lisa Ingram reminded faculty that the course could be hidden until the faculty member was ready for it to be public
No other business was presented. 

ADJOURNMENT

Motion to Adjourn the meeting was made by Bonnie Peterman, seconded by Debbie Yadrick
Respectfully submitted D. Cresap, Secretary 

